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The following reports generally relate to the 
Council’s ambitions to make people’s lives healthier 
and safer. 

RIBBLE VALLEY BOROUGH COUNCIL 
REPORT TO HEALTH & HOUSING COMMITTEE 
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meeting date: TUESDAY, 19 JANUARY 2017 
title: GENERAL REPORT 
submitted by: MARSHAL SCOTT, CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
principal author: HEATHER COAR, HEAD OF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SERVICES  
 
1 PURPOSE 
 
1.1 To update Committee on Environmental Health. 
 
1.2 Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities: 

 
• Community Objectives } 

 
• Corporate Priorities } 

 
• Other Considerations } 

 
2 PRIVATE WATER SUPPLIES RISK ASSESSMENT PROCESS 
 
2.1 For the past 3 years, Matthew Riding (Environmental Health Officer) has undertaken 

a comprehensive risk assessment and sampling programme of all commercial and 
shared domestic private water supplies located within the Ribble Valley. 

 
2.2 The initial programme of work as required by the legislation has now been 

completed.  A total of 118 private water supplies have been inspected and sampled 
for both bacteriological and chemical parameters. 

 
2.3 The sampling results confirm that 45 supplies (38%) were contaminated with the 

faecal indicator organism, E coli, resulting in boil water notices being issued to 143 
properties.  The results also show that 40 supplies (34%) failed to meet at least one 
of the chemical parameters sampled. 

 
2.4 With the exception of a small number of supplies, the risk assessments have 

identified a wide range of problems due to unprotected springs, insecure tanks and 
leaking pipework etc.  The responsible person for each supply has been sent a letter 
instructing them to carry out supply improvement measures within a defined time 
frame.  Two supplies have already chosen to utilise an alternative source for their 
supply, whilst 15 of the boil water notices issued have been revoked, as a suitable 
UV water treatment plant has been installed within each property. 

 
2.5 The Private Water Supplies Regulations have recently been updated and there is 

now a requirement for local authorities to consider the potential impact of radon gas 
for all private water supplies located in its area.  We intend to notify all known private 
water supply consumers of this change during January 2017.  Another important 
addition to the regulations has been the inclusion of single domestic rented 
properties, which must now be risk assessed and sampled.   

                                                                                                              
3 TARMAC LIAISON MEETING 
 
3.1 A visit was made to Tarmac on 15 November to discuss with the site manager Martin 

Dobson an application to introduce a recycling centre.  This will be specifically for 
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hard core materials which can be reused therefore reducing levels removed from the 
quarry.  The location of the proposed recycling centre has been discussed and 
operating times for deliveries was foremost of the discussion with the local residents 
in mind. The site is well protected and it was considered that the impact upon the 
residents would not be an issue. An application for a permit is to be submitted to the 
Environment Agency for approval. 

 
4 HANSON CEMENT LIAISON MEETING  
 
4.1 A meeting was held at Hanson Cement on the 7 December to discuss the grey dust 

released over Clitheroe during September/October 2016. The meeting was attended 
by Tom Glyn Jones of the Environment Agency (EA) who are the regulating authority 
for Hanson Cement.  Tom informed us that he had been on site to investigate the 
release and found three separate incidents. 

 
4.2 Also discussed during the meeting was the 7 year upgrade of Hanson cement 

starting in January 2017. This investment will cost around £25m and is for the 
continual improvement of environmental performance of Hanson cement to ensure it 
operates within the new regulating limits which come into force in April 2017. 

 
5  ENVIRONMENTAL PERMITS 
 
5.1 All environmental permits are now up to date following recent inspections, and 

invoices have been sent out by finance for payment. A number of variations have 
been completed and a new application is to be considered for the Salthill Industrial 
Estate in the New Year. The public register for IPPC is nearing completion following 
a review of all files. Any changes to the register will be updated upon receipt.  

 
6 FOOD SAFETY AND HEALTH AND SAFETY 
 
6.1 Within the food and health safety team the current position is that 207 routine 

inspections have been undertaken.  This is part of the 353 interventions comprising 
of 45 revisits, 10 complaints, 3 advice visits, 18 visits to new businesses, 7 other, 7 
events, 3 sampling, 43 ceased training, 9 visits to rescore and 1 asthma.   86% of the 
planned routine visits have been undertaken to date, however 16 alternative 
inspections have not been returned despite letters and reminders.  Going forward the 
food team have 62 programmed inspections December 2016 – April 2017 plus 24 
overdue/unrated premises.  The food team are on target for 100% of all programmed 
food premises inspections to have been done by 31 March 2017. 

 
6.2 There has also been an increase in businesses producing raw cows drinking milk in 

the Ribble Valley.  Until recently there has been only one raw cows (unpasteurised) 
drinking milk producer in the district.  Due to the current low price of milk on the 
wholesale market, and an increase in the demand from the public for unpasteurised 
milk, there have been two new raw milk producers who have started trading over the 
past few months in the Ribble Valley. There is also interest from a further three 
businesses who hope to begin trading in the New Year. 

 
6.3 The increase in demand has been created through TV programmes such as 

‘Countryfile’ who have interviewed raw cows drinking milk producers who have 
promoted their products as being healthier and better tasting than pasteurised milk. 

 
6.4 Whilst being legal and subject to thorough checks by the Environmental Health 

Department and the Food Standards Agency, there is a significant public health risk 
associated with drinking unpasteurised milk. The young and the elderly are 
particularly susceptible to infection from pathogens which may be present in the milk 
due to the lack of pasteurisation. 
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6.5 Whilst some of the infections associated with the consumption of raw milk are 

relatively mild and self-limiting, some such as E.coli O157 can cause life changing 
complications such as kidney failure and even death.   

 
6.6 Each container for the milk must bear a health warning that ‘this product has not 

been health treated may therefore contain organisms harmful to health’.  The 
Department was involved in the investigation of three substantial E.coli O157 
outbreaks linked to local dairies in the late 1990s. With the increase in the 
consumption of raw milk comes an increase in the risk of similar incidents which can 
be complexed and time consuming to investigate. 

 
6.7 We have also undertaken 32 health and safety visits to date.  
 
7 MID YEAR REPORT ON CHRISTMAS MARKET  
 
7.1 The first Clitheroe Christmas Market took place in 2016 and was organised by Ribble 

Valley Borough Council.  The market was developed as a small event with a small 
amount of resource to attract visitors to Clitheroe over the festive period.  The market 
was hosted from the 26 November through to 17 December and offered the following 
to visitors: 

 
• food and drinks stalls; 
• crafts; 
• entertainments; and 
• weekly provisions on the market. 

 
7.2 The market was organised and funded by the Council and was managed as an event 

for the local communities and visitors.  It is believed that the market was a success 
with schools, choirs and bands performing during the event. 

 
7.3 The Council wants to ensure that the market continues with the approval of 

Committee and that it has the appropriate mix of stalls that meet the needs of the 
customer and offers a diverse retail offer. 

 
7.4 The Head of Service has the responsibility of balancing the different types of market 

stalls to suit the demographic and shopping behaviour of the visitors to the market.  
As a result it is believed that a market traders’ feedback questionnaire will be issued 
to review and allow the Council to flexibly change the market’s offer at Christmas to 
change with customer preferences and new products on the market. 

 
7.5 It is believed that the economy of the market was increased over the four week 

period as a result of the work that was undertaken.  A further report will be brought to 
March Committee as to how the Christmas Market will be progressing following the 
review with the market traders.  The review will cover a wide range of areas of 
planning and management of the market.  The recommendations will again be 
outlined in the March report to Committee.  However it is hoped that Committee will 
support the success of the 2016 market. 

 
8 RISK ASSESSMENT 
 
8.1 The approval of this report may have the following implications: 
 

• Resources – None. 
 

• Technical, Environmental and Legal – None. 
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• Political – None. 
 

• Reputation – None. 
 
• Equality & Diversity – None. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
HEATHER COAR MARSHAL SCOTT 
HEAD OF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SERVICES  CHIEF EXECUTIVE   
 
BACKGROUND PAPERS 
 
None. 
 
For further information please ask for Heather Coar, extension 4466. 
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